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MINUTES
SCOTTISH COURT SERVICE BOARD 

MEETING:  10 DECEMBER 2012, PARLIAMENT HOUSE, EDINBURGH
Present:

Rt Hon Lord Gill, Lord President, (Chairman)
Rt Hon Lord Carloway

Eric McQueen
Debbie Crosbie

Sheriff Principal Alastair Dunlop QC
Elizabeth Carmichael CBE 

Hon Lord Bannatyne

Robert Milligan QC

Mark Higgins

Tony McGrath 
Johan Findlay OBE JP
Sheriff A Grant McCulloch

Sheriff Iona McDonald

Also Attended: 

Steve Humphreys, Executive Director Judicial Office for Scotland, SCS
Stephen Coulter, Director Planning and Performance, SCS 


Margaret Peattie, Secretariat Business Manager, SCS, (Minutes)
Apologies:

None 

1.
Minutes of the Meeting of 22 October 2012
1.1
The Minutes of the last meeting were approved.
2.
Matters Arising

Recruitment of Chief Executive Officer
2.1
The recruitment process for the Chief Executive of the SCS was well underway.  The selection panel had drawn up a shortlist of candidates and interviews would be held next week.  It was anticipated that an appointment would be made early in the New Year.
3.
Future Court Structures
3.1
An oral update on the consultation was provided and the Board heard that there had been a high level of interest in the consultation paper.  The Chief Executive along with officials from the Public & Commercial Services Union, the Crown Office & Procurator Fiscal Service, the Law Society of Scotland and Victim Support, had attended an evidence session of the Scottish Parliament Justice Committee on the SCS budget for 2013-14, with particular focus on court structures.  In response to invitations received, he had also met with MSPs and attended public meetings in local areas where court closures were being discussed.
3.2
The consultation would close on 21 December and the Board would receive a high level report on the responses at its January meeting.  More detailed information would be presented to it for consideration in March.
4.
Corporate Plan Delivery Report (SCS/Dec12/49)
4.1
 This report summarised the progress made on delivering the objectives set out in the SCS Corporate Plan 2011-14.  The Board was satisfied that good progress was being made across the full range of projects and, in particular, welcomed the achievement of Customer Service Excellence accreditation by all SCS business units.  This underlined the work being carried out by staff to improve customer service in difficult times and the Chairman was pleased to have met a number of staff involved for an informal buffet lunch to recognise this achievement.
5.
Finance Report 2012-13 (SCS/Dec12/57)
5.1
The record of the discussion under this agenda item is considered confidential and exempt from publication.
6.
Tribunal Reform (SCS/Dec12/50)
6.1
The Board considered a paper setting out the Scottish Government’s policy intention to merge the Scottish Court Service and Scottish Tribunal Service sometime in the future.  The Cabinet Secretary for Justice had asked that consideration be given to merging the two bodies with the aim of it being achieved by 2015, if possible.  Scottish Government officials had put forward an indicative timetable for this and it was proposed that the Executive should undertake some preliminary work to test the feasibility of achieving a merger within that timescale.  

6.2
After discussion, the Board accepted that a merger between SCS and STS was inevitable.  While there remained some reservations whether the necessary work could be completed to the timescale envisaged by Scottish Government, the Board was content for the work to go ahead to establish whether a merger could be effected by April 2015.  However, it stressed that it would look to Scottish Government to ensure that adequate resources were provided to complete the necessary preliminary work before any final decision was taken, and that the Board would require to be satisfied that the true costs of the Scottish Tribunal Service are established (including those costs met elsewhere in the Scottish Administration) which would fall to any new body that may exist after a merger. 
7.
SCS Customer Management (SCS/Dec12/51)
7.1
The Board received a report on the development of the approach to customer management, which was based on the Customer Service Excellence model.  The Executive had set up a number of customer-focused projects which were overseen by the Judiciary and Court User Programme Board to provide greater insight into the needs of court users and improve the services that SCS offers.  Customer Service Excellence was the driver for this and recent surveys had produced some good ideas.  
7.2
The Board was content with the progress being made and wished to see more information on the different needs of SCS customers and how customer satisfaction was being measured.  
8.
Sustainability Report (SCS/Dec12/52)

8.1
This report summarised the progress being made on delivering the SCS Carbon Management Plan and waste re-cycling.  On current performance, SCS was ranked 217th of 2,106 UK organisations and 8th of Scottish Top 20 Government bodies in the Department of Energy’s Carbon Reduction Committee (CRC) tables and had achieved a reduction of 12.7% in carbon emissions against last year’s performance.  The Board recognised the contribution made by staff to achieving improvements in carbon management.
9.
Committee Annual Reports (SCS/Dec12/53 and SCS/Dec12/54)
Estates, Health & Safety, Fire and Security Committee
9.1
The annual report on the work of the Committee was received and approved, as were proposals to amend the Remit and for succession planning of the external membership of the Committee.  The Chairman recorded the Board’s thanks to Sheriff McDonald and Robert Milligan and to the external members for their report, recognising the high level of responsibility discharged by the Committee on behalf of the Board.
People Committee
9.2
This annual report reflected on the Committee’s oversight of the follow up to last year’s staff survey, in particular its focus on bullying and harassment issues which had shown significant improvement in this year’s survey results.  The Board approved the annual report and the Chairman thanked Mark Higgins, Johan Findlay and the external members of the Committee for their work on People matters.
9.3
The Committee had recently carried out a recruitment exercise to appoint an additional external member and had interviewed a shortlist of candidates.  The Board was asked to consider appointing two additional members and this was agreed.  
10.
Review of Committee Structure

10.1
SCS Standing Orders state that SCS shall review its committee structure annually and the Board discussed whether any changes were required now.  The question of risk management was considered but it was accepted that responsibility for managing risk lay with the Board.  Its three main committees had delegated responsibility for overseeing on the Board’s behalf discrete areas of risk according to their remits.  This was considered best practice.
10.2
The Board had earlier agreed that a separate ICT committee was not required as it would wish to consider these matters itself.  This remained the Board’s position and it was agreed that the current committee structure remain unchanged.

10.3
It was suggested that a short life working group be established to work on the next SCS Corporate Plan.  The Board agreed to this and that there would be no need for a formal resolution to set up this group.  The Executive would contact Board members who indicated a willingness to assist.  
11.
Judicial Office
11.1
The record of the discussion under this agenda item is considered confidential and exempt from publication.

12.
Any Other Business
12.1
None.
13.
Date of Next Meeting
13.1
Monday 28 January 2013 at 10 am in Parliament House, Edinburgh
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